ACT BUSHFIRE COUNCIL

Meeting 1/2005

28th July 2005 3.00pm-6.00pm 

Executive Conference Room 1

Emergency Services Authority

123 Carruthers Street, Curtin ACT 2605

Attendees

Dave Broderick

Chair

Dee Watson


Secretariat

Peter Dunn


ex-Officio

Michael Ross


ex-Officio

Simon Katz


Member

Stephen Wise


Member

Tony Bartlett


Member

Michael Lonergan

Member

Kevin Jeffery


Member

Bruce Leaver


Member

Apologies
David Prince


ex-Officio

Peter Kanowski

Member

Jo Matthews


Member

Geoff Butler


Member

1.  Opening and Introduction by Chairman

The Chairman, Dave Broderick, opened the meeting at 3.25pm

This was the first meeting with the new Members of the Council.  At the induction, which was held immediately prior to the meeting, the new Members were given a pack containing the Bushfire Strategic Plan and the Emergencies Act.  

The Chairman discussed the purposed of the Bushfire Council and the Legislation surrounding it.  He explained the makeup of the Council, and the requirements within the Legislation, its powers and limits.  Dave Broderick stated that he had accepted the position of Chair of the Council for a further 12 months in order to maintain continuity.  The membership term is 4 years, with replacements possible every two years.  He stressed that under the revised Legislation Members of the Bushfire Council are empowered to make decisions, rather than having to go back to the bodies they represent for sanction.

He stated that the role of the Council is that of an advisory body to Government, although the Minister is not obligated to act on the advice given.

The Commissioner stated that any Member of Council is welcome to come to ESA at any stage to discuss matters.  He discussed the Council and its structure, in addition to its place within the Legislation.

2.  Self-Introduction of Members

Each Member addressed the Council, giving a short career history and their involvement with fires.

3.  Housekeeping
Setting of Time for Meeting:

The Chairman asked the Council to give their input as to timing of meetings.  It was decided to continue with meetings at 3pm, but that this could be changed in the future.

Contact List:

A contact list will be circulated at the next meeting for verification and completion by Members.

Copy of Legislation:
A copy of the Legislation was given to new Members.  The Chairman advised that a minimum of four Members are required to hold a meeting, and that meetings can also be conducted by phone.

The Chairman advised that he believes that the Chair should be filled from the Council, with a person who has been involved with the Council for a period of at least two years.  He suggested that this be included in the Legislation.

Michael Lonergan raised a question in relation to Section 137 – Bushfire Council Resolutions.  The Commissioner explained that all Members should make their submissions in writing when not actually present.

4.  Apologies:

David Prince, Geoff Butler and Jo Matthews were not available to attend the meeting.

5.  Minutes of previous meetings:

Page 3 – Lower Cotter – Tony Bartlett asked to have the following text inserted into the minutes: “Tony Bartlett indicated that if the policy on fire management in the ACT water catchments is to change to include no planned use of fire, then there will need to be a proper policy debate, including input from Bushfire Council and public consultation.”

Actew asked the RFS for advice regarding a ‘Zero Fire’ policy, and RFS responded.

A discussion ensued regarding the water quality issue within the catchment area.  

Kevin Jeffery made a motion to accept the minutes; Tony Bartlett seconded this.

6.  Business Arising:

Lower Cotter 

Action:
Nick Lheude to brief the Council on the response provided by RFS to ActewAGL following their request regarding implementing a “Zero Fire” policy within the Cotter Catchment area

Yellow Edge Report
Tony Bartlett asked whether or not the Report was ready for distribution, and whether Council Members would be receiving a copy.  The Commissioner advised that the report was ready for internal distribution.

7.  Listing of new Agenda Items:

Kevin Jeffery asked for a status report in relation to the new radios.  Peter Dunn agreed that this would be provided at next meeting.

Tony Bartlett raised the need to discuss the implications of the Civil Actions being taken as a result of the 2003 Bushfires.

MOU’s 

Kevin Jeffery asked whether fuel management is part of the MOU with National Parks.  ACT RFS are currently working with NSW RFS.  Meeting with NSW National Parks in the next couple of weeks.  Kevin Jeffery asked for a status update after this meeting, as he is concerned regarding fuel management.  Peter Dunn suggested inviting the appropriate people from NSW to attend the meeting and provide a briefing.

Dave Broderick asked if Peter Dunn had had any response from the Minister, in relation to an invitation that had been sent to him to attend a meeting.  (The Minister accepted the invitation – date to be confirmed).

Michael Ross raised the question of doing ‘something’ for departing members. 

Actions:
Letters of appreciation for past members

Letter of appreciation to Flint family (check if letter was sent) 
8.  Correspondence

Letter from ACT Government Solicitor

The Council received a letter advising of Court action pending.  Civil Litigation procedures have been raised against ESA, including the Bushfire Council.  Peter Dunn is trying to clarify the position of the Council and has been speaking to the Government Solicitors Office.  He suggested the possibility of having the Government Solicitor attend a meeting and give a presentation.

Action:
Dave Broderick to invite Government Solicitor to attend meeting.

Invitation to workshop on Planning of Molonglo Valley

Dave Broderick stated that Members are welcome to take part in the workshop, although the Council probably wouldn’t have an involvement.  Michael Ross stated that he had attended a briefing on this earlier in the week, and that there was a very great fire potential there.  He felt that RFS, who would be involved, could brief Council if they required.  He suggested that if any Member were interested in attending, that Council could endorse them.

The Molonglo Valley project has been progressed and is now anticipated to begin within 3 – 5 years.

9.  Reports

Commissioner:

Peter Dunn advised that Members might hear discussion about elements of the ESA moving to the Airport.  The Airport Corporation has made an unsolicited offer to ESA to have elements of ESA move there.  This was initiated by the fact that more adequate premises needed to be found to house the helicopters than the current site at Hume, which lacked the security needed.  This is currently being considered and discussions are taking place.   

The Expenditure Review Committee will be reviewing the ESA budget between now and October to review funding for the ESA.  The intention is to establish a proper baseline for funding.  Michael Lonergan commented that the Bushfire Council should be an active in this, as they could point out that the RFS, for example, cannot perform to standard if funds are not available.

Rural Fire Service

Michael Ross advised the Members of some RFS events being held:

· 27 August


RFS Field Day, (Canberra Ave, between Fyshwick & Queanbeyan). This is an all day event.

· 29 August


Pre Season Event – late on Thursday 29 August.

· 22 October 

“The DO” – Simon Katz explained that this is a semi-formal function, involving both the RFS and SES. 

RFS wish to become more involved with the Bushfire CRC and the High Fire Project.  Michael Ross will be talking to them.  Discussions will take place with RFS on Monday regarding what projects the RFS can be involved with.  The 2003 fires are being looked at from a high altitude fire perspective.  CRC have a budget of $3m.  ESA will have a strong participation in this.

Peter Dunn

The question was raised relating to Volunteer liability and also compensation payable.  The Compensation and Liability within the Act relates to the SRC Act (Safety, Rehabilitation and Compensation), which does not apply to people over 65 years of age.  As there are a number of Volunteers over 65 years this is a big issue for our agencies.  This is currently being investigated.

Council Members

Steve Wise

Steve Wise advised that his main interest is the Urban Rural Interface and how far it extends into urban areas, and the Legislation surrounding this, both ACT and NSW.  He stated that residential is of great concern as is commercial on the rural interface.

10.  General Business:

Lessons from the 2003 Bushfires

The document titled “Key Lessons from the 2003 Bushfire” was distributed to the Members.  Dave Broderick stated that it was necessary to redefine the document, not trying to pre-empt Enquiry findings or cause agitation.  Michael Lonergan stated that he felt that there was a need to use the strong wording.  

Bruce Leaver stated that he was flabbergasted by the impact of the ember storm.  Need to give visibility to the BFC and cover off on this document and move forward.

Peter Dunn stated that in the event of a major bushfire all Members of Council should be advised and a meeting convened.  Council would then be present and able to advise.  Dave Broderick said that in the Cooma fires he was drafted to Cooma, and spent 3 days there, under the title of ACT BFC Member.  

Michael Lonergan highlighted the positive difference between the current Council and past Councils.

Action Item:  

At the next meeting discussions will take place in relation to activating the Bushfire Council during a bushfire emergency, and the protocols that need to be in place.  This will be one of the main items for the next meeting.

Action Item:  

Bruce Leaver is to provide a document at next meeting in relation to keeping tracks open.

Remuneration:

In the past Council has been tardy in relation to remuneration.  It was decided to keep an attendance list to track attendance and pay the relevant members on a regular basis.  

Other Items:

Dave Broderick will not be here for September meeting.  Kevin Jeffery, Deputy Chair, will chair the meeting.

Stephen Wise raised the issue of disclosure in relation to the Legislation.  He stated that he consults on fire and how to meet the relevant standard for buildings, but that these are mainly commercial buildings.

Dave Broderick advised that should an item appear on the Agenda, which is a conflict of interest, the Member should declare this at the time.

11.  Confirmation of next meeting

The next Council meeting is to be held on 25 August from 3pm – 6pm.  The venue will be the ESA HQ at Curtin.  Meetings will be scheduled for the 4th Thursday each month.

Meeting 1/2005 – 28th July, 2005

Action Items:

	Meeting No:
	Action Item:
	Action Officer:
	Outcome:

	2005/01
	Brief Council on the response provided by the RFS in response to a request made by ActewAGL in relation the implications of  implementing a “Zero Fire” policy within the Cotter Catchment area.
	Nick Lheude (RFS)
	Presentation after meeting, at 5:30pm today (28/07/05)

	2005/01
	Kevin Jeffery asked that a status report be given at the next meeting in relation to new radios.
	Peter Dunn
	

	2005/01
	Tony Bartlett raised the need to discuss the implications of the Civil Actions being taken as a result of the 2003 Bushfires.
	All
	

	2005/01
	Letters of appreciation to be sent to past Members of Council.
	Peter Dunn/ Minister
	Agreed by the Minister

	2005/01
	Ensure that a letter of appreciation was sent to the Flint family.
	Dave Broderick
	

	2005/01
	Peter Dunn suggested inviting relevant people from NSW RFS or NSW National Parks to attend a Bushfire Council Meeting to discuss fuel management.
	Michael Ross
	

	2005/01
	Documentation to be supplied at the next meeting in relation to “keeping tracks open”.
	Bruce Leaver
	Distributed

	2005/01
	Tony Bartlett offered to provide a copy of Urban Services Risk Assessment.
	Tony Bartlett
	Given to Michael Ross

	2005/01
	Review Key Lessons From the 2003 Fires, for further discussion next meeting.
	All
	

	
	Dave Broderick to invite Government Solicitor to attend meeting.


	Dave Broderick
	Agreed

	2005/01
	Send out Induction Packs to new Members not present at the meeting.
	Dee Watson
	Packs posted.


